








 
 

  
 

 Canadian Sheep Breeders’ Association 
 133rd Annual General Meeting 
 11AM Saturday, March 26, 2022 
 Fall River, NS 
 

 
MINUTES 

 
In attendance: 
Blair Dow, David Mastine, Jocelyne McGraw, Bernadette Nikkel, Sylvain Blanchette, Bruce Sinclair, 
Bev Greenwell, Keith Todd, Ruth Mathewson, Delaney Hopkins, Kim MacDougall, Linda Brandes, 
Beverly Palmeter, Margarete Zillig 
Virtual Attendance: 
Trenholm Nelson, Johanne Cameron, Colleen Acres, Ted Skinner, Catherine Vallis, Jeff Campbell, 
Kyle Seguin, Gregory Bell, Laura Mosley, Chris Beaudry (Agronovie), Cathy Michaud 
 

1. Welcome at 11:02 AM when Keith called the meeting to order. 
2. Identification of directors, guests and zoom guests. 
3. Keith asked for a moment of silence for deceased members and fellow sheep producers in 

the Ukraine. 
4. Keith asked for an approval of the agenda as presented. Kim made a motion to approve and 

Bruce seconded. Motion carried 
5. Keith asked for the approval of the 2021 AGM minutes. Blair made the motion to approve 

and Jocelyn seconded. Motion carried. No business arising from the minutes 
6. Keith delivered his president's report. 
7. Linda delivered the general manager’s report. 
8. Linda presented the financial reports. No questions were asked regarding the financial 

reports. David made a motion to accept the financials as presented. Bev seconded it. 
Motion carried. 

9. Jocelyn made a motion for the executive to look at options for an alternate auditor. Kim 
seconded. Motion carried. 

10. Directors presented their provincial reports. 
11. Keith announced that the 2023 classic will be in Barriere, British Columbia  
12. New Business:  

 Kim announced that the 2023 AGM will be held in Saskatchewan. Most likely in Saskatoon 
but not a confirmed location.  

 Presentations were made to Trenholm as a long-time director and also to Bruce for his 
years as the president.  

 A question was asked by Beverly regarding the classification as a national program.  



 
 

  
 

Joanne had given a summary that there is a course for training classifiers but we don't want 
to have too many so there is consistency.  She also said it is important to have a program in 
other provinces but that it's still at an infancy stage. 

No other new business. 

       13. Keith announced the photo contest winners.  

 For honorable mention the winner was Joanna Walker with the photo title “Sunset 
Supper”.  

 The second-place winner was Josephine Moats for the photo “Hiding Sheep”.  
 The first place went to Nicole Ridder with the photo title “Gazing Over His Kingdom”. 

Trenholm thanked everyone for his plaque.  
 
        14. Bruce made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:58 AM. 
 
Post AGM Discussion 
Some discussion arising after the adjournment was regarding improving multiple online 
registration entries and an overall discussion regarding a new software development that will meet 
members needs. This relates back to the Integrated Genetic Services project being researched. 
 
There was also discussion about a pilot program for back fat measurement and Jocelyn mentioned 
she will email Jeff to answer his questions.  
David mentioned they were training two more technicians.  
 
Also, there was a question regarding the bulk rebate and how the invoice did not show the totals. 
Follow up: Linda will email Chris with the details of his transactions. 
 
 
 



 
 

  
 

 

 Société canadienne des éleveurs de moutons 
 133e Assemblée générale annuelle 
Samedi 26 mars 2022 à 11 h 
 Fall River (N.-É.) 
 

 
PROCÈS-VERBAL 

 
Présences : 
Blair Dow, David Mastine, Jocelyne McGraw, Bernadette Nikkel, Sylvain Blanchette, Bruce Sinclair, 
Bev Greenwell, Keith Todd, Ruth Mathewson, Delaney Hopkins, Kim MacDougall, Linda Brandes, 
Beverly Palmeter, Margarete Zillig 
Présences en distanciel : 
Trenholm Nelson, Johanne Cameron, Colleen Acres, Ted Skinner, Catherine Vallis, Jeff Campbell, 
Kyle Seguin, Gregory Bell, Laura Mosley, Chris Beaudry (Agronovie), Cathy Michaud 
 

1. Keith déclare l'assemblée ouverte à 11 h 02. 
2. Appel des administrateurs, membres et invités assistant à l'assemblée en distanciel. 
3. Keith invite l’assemblée à faire une minute de silence en respect pour les membres décédés 

et pour nos homologues éleveurs de moutons en Ukraine. 
4. Keith demande l'approbation de l'ordre du jour tel que présenté. Kim présente une motion 

d'approbation et Bruce l'appuie. Motion adoptée 
5. Keith demande l'approbation du procès-verbal de l'AGA 2021. Blair propose d'approuver le 

procès-verbal; Jocelyn l'appuie. Motion adoptée. Aucune nouvelle affaire ne découle du 
procès-verbal de l'AGA 2021 

6. Keith présente son rapport à titre de président. 
7. Linda Brandes présente le rapport du directeur général. 
8. Linda présente les états financiers. Aucune question n'est posée concernant les états 

financiers. David propose d'approuver les états financiers tels que présentés. Bev l'appuie. 
Motion adoptée. 

9. Jocelyn propose une motion pour que l'exécutif examine la possibilité de changer de 
vérificateur. Kim appuie la motion. Motion adoptée. 

10. Les administrateurs présentent chacun leur rapport provincial. 
11. Keith annonce que la Classique de 2023 se déroulera à Barriere, en Colombie-Britannique.  
12. Affaires nouvelles :  

 Kim annoncé que l'AGA de 2023 se tiendra en Saskatchewan. Très probablement à 
Saskatoon, mais le lieu n'est pas confirmé.  

 Les services de Trenholm, administrateur pendant de nombreuses années, et Bruce, 
président pendant plusieurs mandats, sont reconnus. 

 Beverly pose une question concernant la classification comme programme national.  



 
 

  
 

 

Joanne résume la réponse en disant qu'il existe cours pour former les classificateurs, mais 
que la Société ne veut pas en avoir trop pour maintenir de la cohérence.  Elle explique en 
outre qu'il est important d'avoir un programme dans d'autres provinces, mais que cette 
initiative n'en est encore qu'à ses débuts. 

Aucune autre nouvelle affaire. 

       13. Keith annonce les noms des gagnants du concours de photos.  

 Joanna Walker obtient la mention honorable pour sa photo intitulée  « Sunset Supper ».  
 Josephine Moats arrive en deuxième place pour sa photo intitulée « Hiding Sheep ».  
 La première place revient à Nicole Ridder, de Karlstern Farms, pour la photo intitulée 

« Gazing over his Kingdom ». 

Trenholm remercie l'assemblée pour la plaque qui lui est décernée.  
 
        14. Bruce propose de lever l'assemblée à 11 h 58. 
 
Discussion suivant l'AGA 
Les discussions qui ont suivi la levée de la séance ont porté sur l'amélioration des inscriptions 
multiples en ligne et sur la mise au point d'un logiciel qui répondra aux besoins des membres. Ce 
projet de logiciel renvoie au projet de services génétiques intégrés qui fait l'objet de recherches. 
 
Il est également question d'un programme pilote de mesure du gras dorsal; Jocelyn mentionne 
qu'elle enverra un courriel à Jeff pour répondre à ses questions.  
David mentionne qu'ils sont en train de former deux autres techniciens.  
 
Une question est posée concernant le rabais d'inscriptions groupées et mentionne que les totaux 
ne figuraient pas sur la facture. Suivi : Linda enverra un courriel à Chris pour lui fournir les détails 
de ses transactions. 
 
 
 





















 

              Canadian Sheep Breeders’ Association               
                                            Box 7 St Albert AB T8N 1N2                
                                   Toll free:  1-866-956-1116     Fax:  1-877-207-2541                
                               office@sheepbreeders.ca        www.sheepbreeders.ca  

                            La Société Canadienne des Éleveurs de Moutons   
 
2021 General Manager’s Report 
 
This year marked a few changes as Jane Underhill stepped down as General Manager in April of 2021 and I 
returned to help fill in with the transition. I ultimately was reinstated in August of 2021 and am thankful to be back 
in this position with CSBA.  Although Covid conditions created alternate environments for us all, CSBA continued 
with the second All Canada Online Purebred Sheep Sale. This sale generated $59,776 for producers across Canada. 
We look forward to having the All Canada Classic Show and Sale in Ancaster Ontario July 7-9, 2022. 
Financially, this year, CSBA experienced a loss of $27,849 but was anticipated as per our budget.  
There was a 13% decrease in membership but registrations remained consistent and transfers increased by 10%.  
In 2021, 254 free memberships were handed out for members purchasing a purebred animal for the first time 
(down from 477 in 2020) and bulk discount amounts were credited back in the amount of $25,055. 
 
The board’s significant accomplishments in moving forward with the CSBA’s business plan in 2021 included: 

 funding commitment to new research projects: Dave Barrett (Sheep Producers of Nova Scotia) - $3000 over 
two years, Societe des éleveurs de moutons de race pure du QC for Fresh Semen Project - $5000, University 
of Laval for Pregnancy Toxemia Project $2100 over 3 years, National Integrated Services project - $20,000 
over 4 years, CarLa Saliva Research Project for $10,000 over 3 years. 

 continuing the 6th annual photo contest (winners were Mia Westergaard and Ashley Miller) 
 continuing the Junior Director position that was filled by Delaney Hopkins 
 bulk discount option for registrations and transfers:  pricing breaks in place based on the number of 

animals registered each year. A rebate is calculated and applied to membership accounts.  
 sponsoring the 2021 All Canada Online Purebred Sheep Sale and All Canada Classic in 2022  
 maintaining an equal partnership in the support of GenOvis (Canada’s genetic evaluation program) 

($10,000/year) and assisting in translations for breeder group meetings 
 continue with providing the “Guide to Breeding Stock Selection”, or “conformation booklet” as new copies 

were printed in 2021 
 funding The Royal Agricultural Winter Fair ($1500), Agribition ($500) and 8 provincial level 4-H shows 

($250 each) 
 continue to provide social media options through the CSBA website, Facebook and Classic Facebook 

accounts 
 
The Purebred Sheep Breeders of Ontario and the CSBA are preparing for the 2022 All Canada Classic, which will be 
held in Ancaster, ON from July 7-9, 2022.  
 
The board and I look forward to hearing from you so that you are properly represented in the CSBA’s decisions and 
actions.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Linda Brandes 
General Manager 







ALBERTA SHEEP BREEDERS' ASSOCIATION REPORT 

 

I am pleased to present the 2021 provincial report for the Alberta Sheep Breeders' Association. 

Unfortunately, we could not meet in person again for either the AGM or the biannual symposium.   

 

2021 proved to be another quiet year, and we hope to be at the beginning of resuming some normalcy. 

We continue to rely on technology to keep us connected, and we miss the opportunity to get acquainted 

and get reacquainted with each other and meet new producers.  

 

The ASBA Sheep Symposium was due to be held this past October, but unfortunately, we could not host 

this biannual event. Instead, we opted for a webinar to keep in tradition with hosting a learning event 

every other year for producers and breeders in Alberta.   We look forward to when we can once again 

meet in person. The next symposium will typically be in 2023, the 27th anniversary of this event. 

Currently, we are looking at moving the event to October of 2022 and are working on deciding the 

timeline and practicality of planning an event in a much shorter timeframe. 

 

ASBA currently encompasses all current CSBA members residing in Alberta and has an active board of 

directors who continually seek ways to promote the purebred sheep industry. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Bernadette Nikkel 

 

















Canadian Sheep Breeders’
Association
CSBA

2021 Summary of Activities

www.sheepbreeders.ca



Memberships

• 2018: 1424 2020: 1262

• 2019:  1280 2021: 1088

BC AB SK MB ON QC NB

PE

NL

NS US

YT

2019 175 192 112 62 377 191 50 50 68 / 3

2020 175 242 112 66 360 192 49 62 2 / 2

2021 153 182 119 58 299 185 43 47 1 / 1



Registrations & 

Transfers

• 2018: Registrations = 11,904     Transfers = 7,366

• 2019: Registrations = 10,328     Transfers = 6,493

• 2020: Registrations = 11,429     Transfers = 6,385

• 2021: Registrations = 11,356     Transfers = 7,052



2021 All Canada Online 

Purebred Sheep Sale

• Second Annual Online Sale held due to Covid 

Restrictions 

• Ewe average was $964.32 (28 animals) 

• Ram average was $1024.22 (32 animals) 

• Sale generated $59,776 for producers 

• Sale results can be found at www.sheepbreeders.ca

• All Canada Classic Show and Sale will be held in 

Ancaster, ON July 7-9, 2022



2021 All Canada Online 

Purebred Sheep Sale

Top-Selling Ewe and Ram:

Top Selling Ewe was Strathearl KVZ 58H 

consigned by Strathearl Suffolks. This Suffolk 

Ewe sold for $1,900 and was purchased by 

Derick Robertson of Phelpston Ontario.

Top Selling Ram was Rising Oak Outback 89H 

consigned by Laura Mosley. 

This Dorset Ram sold for $3,000 and was 

purchased by Morinville Colony.



Member Resources

• New Website launched in 2021 – Resources include:
– “Information Package for New Sheep Breeders”

– Scholarship opportunities and past winners

– Conformation booklet

– All Canada Classic Information 

– Videos on how to use paired tags, place tattoos and dock tails

– Link to CLRC for Registration/Transfer forms and fee schedule

– List of “Recognized International Breed Associations”

– Replacement tag order form for Shearwell and Allflex

– Where to buy CSIP Tags

– Updated bylaws and constitution

– GenOvis Introduction and information



Member Resources

• Available on the Website:
– CSBA yearly activities

– News and Industry information

– Links to industry partners

– Breed information including breed standards

– Print material (poster, conformation booklet, breed book)

– Board of Directors contact information

– Sheep health, code of practice and guidelines for selling 
purebred animals

– Import/Export updates, links and contacts

– How to Videos (tagging, tattooing and tail docking)



Member Resources

– All Canada Classic Show and Sale information

– AGM Information

– Scholarship Information and winners

– Photo Contest Entry Forms and Past winners

– 4H Photo Gallery

• Newsletters:
– Updates are emailed to all members. Be sure to update your 

email address. This can be done on the website as well.



Promotion

• Promotional Contributions in 2021:
– $1,500 in annual scholarships: $500 each awarded to Ashley 

Miller, Jalen Thurgood and Andrew Gentes

– $1,500 for Royal Agricultural Winter Fair 

– $500 for Agribition

– $2,250 for Provincial level 4-H Sheep Events

– $2,000 allotted for partnership with Sheep Canada Magazine 
member benefits

– $2,000 Affiliate membership with CSF 

– $1,500 CLGA Membership

– Provincial Grants for GenOvis Training up to $1,500/province

– Member education advertising

.



Conformation Booklet

The Guide to Breeding Stock Selection is available online!



Research

10% of net income from CLRC is set aside each year for research in 
the following year

• Funding 2021 to date:  
– $2,100 over 3 years (till 2021) for research for the prevention of pregnancy 

toxemia (Universite de Laval)

– $20,000 over 4 years (till 2024) for National Integrated Genetic Services 
(Canadian Centre for Swine Improvement)

– $10,000 over 3 years (till 2023) for CarLa Saliva test for parasite resistance

– $10,000 continued annual contribution to GenOvis partnership with CGIL at the 
University of Guelph, CEPOQ, and OSF (Can be used for industry projects)

– Past Projects include: Predicting feeder lamb performance (Govt of AB), 
Pneumonia Vaccine research (U of SK), Mastitis Project (CEPOQ), Forage 
Alternatives (U of Guelph), Pregnancy Detection research (ALP), CiDR research 
(SEMRPQ), using FSH for heat & ovulation synchronization (Dalhousie Univ), 
semen research project (SEMRPQ) , Repeated Measures: Maternal & Paternal 
(CEPOQ), Genomics/Metalbolics (U of AB), 



GenOvis

• Canada’s national genetic evaluation program

• CSBA is equal partners with OSF and CEPOQ (since 2013)

• New Indexes created for improved selection

Province Enrolled 

2018

2019 2020 2021

Quebec 82 88 98 93

Ontario 37 36 38 50

Newfoundland 1 1 0 0

Nova Scotia 5 5 3 2

New Brunswick 4 3 4 4

PEI 2 3 3 3

British Columbia 2 3 1 0

Alberta 7 7 9 11

Saskatchewan 4 6 4 6

Manitoba 5 5 5 5



Other Activities

• Sheep Value Chain Roundtable:  annual attendance and representation 

on the Health, Research, Meat Quality and Market Access working groups 

• CLRC: There are 2 representatives from the CSBA on the CLRC board.  

• Canadian Sheep Identification Program:  one representative. 

• Scrapie Canada:  one representatives

• CSF Sustainability committee:  one representative

• Code of Practice: one representative 



New Initiatives and Membership 

Benefits

• Junior membership:  $20 for members under 21 years of age (regular is $80)

• Free membership:  for any first-time buyers of new female sheep, and 6th animal 

registered free with first batch of 5 registrations

• Bulk option for registrations and transfers:  pricing breaks in place based on the 

number of animals registered each year. A new level has been added in 2019 and 

rebates will be calculated at year end. 

75-249=$2.00, 250-499=$2.50 and 500+=$3.00

2018 offered $23,050 in bulk discount rebates

2019  offered $22,417 in bulk discount rebates

2020 offered  $25,836 in bulk discount rebates

2021 offered $25,055 in bulk discount rebates



New Initiatives and Membership 

Benefits

• 6th Annual Photo contest:  opens January 1, 2022, see website for details

• 2021 Photo Contest Winners: 

1st Place "A Perfect Sunset" by Mia Westergaard for WD5      

Suffolk and North Country Cheviot

2nd Place "Sunbathing“

by Ashley Miller 

for Dusty Hills



New Initiatives and Membership 

Benefits

• Sheep Canada membership discount for CSBA members continues

• New Breed Recognition Incentive: The $500 charge has been changed to a deposit 

that can be used for new registrations once approved.

• Judging Workbook for Sheep: Working on providing more education and 

information on sheep judging. (Not expected for 2021)

• Junior CSBA Director:  non-voting advisor role created for members under 21 years 

of age. Delaney Hopkins joined the CSBA Board in 2021. We look forward to her 

input and perspective.  Welcome Delaney!



New Breed Recognition 

Request: Notice of Intent

The Canadian Sheep Breeders' 

Association has received a request 

from breeders of the Valais Blacknose

sheep to recognize this breed for 

registrations. 

Canadian breeders of the Valais 

Blacknose are invited to submit 

comments to the CSBA office by 

December 31, 2021. Comments may 

be forwarded to CSBA by email 

at office@sheepbreeders.ca or through

the contact us section of the website www.sheepbreeders.ca

mailto:office@sheepbreeders.ca


CSBA Finances

• CSBA showed a loss of $27,849 in 2021. 

• We had budgeted another loss as registrations, transfers 

and memberships declined as well as more funding 

being allocated for research.  

• Audited financial statements will be posted to the 

website prior to the AGM. Questions and comments are 

welcomed. 



2022 Events

CSBA Annual General Meeting

– The 2022 AGM will take place on Saturday March 26, 

2022  at Inn on the Lake, Fall River NS.

All Canada Sheep Classic 

– Ancaster, Ontario

– July 7-9, 2022
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